
741 Colonel Ledyard Highway
Ledyard, Connecticut 06339

Chairman               
Kevin J. Dombrowski

TOWN OF LEDYARD
CONNECTICUT

Land Use/Planning/Public Works 
Committee

~ AGENDA ~

Regular Meeting

Town Hall Annex - Hybrid Format6:00 PMMonday, November 6, 2023

In -Person: Annex Meeting Room - Town Hall Annex Building

Join Zoom Meeting from your Computer, Smart Phone or Tablet:

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/89917636234?pwd=ObK7wkUqRZRR0v14QWbppHUy52OVbl.1

Or by Audio Only: Telephone: +1 646 558 8656; Meeting ID: 899 1763 6234; Passcode: 178067

I CALL TO ORDER

II. ROLL CALL

III. RESIDENTS & PROPERTY OWNERS COMMENTS

IV. PRESENTATIONS / INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

V. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION to approve the following Land Use/Planning/Public Works Minutes:
· Regular Meeting Minutes of October 2, 2023
· Site Walk Minutes of October 20, 2023.

LUPPW-MIN-2023-10-02.pdf
LUPPW-MIN-2023-10-20-SITE WALK-SPICER RUINSdocx.pdf

Attachments:

VI. OLD BUSINESS

1. Continued discussion regarding the progress of enforcing regulations to address blight 
issues.

Blight Report May - July-2023.docx
ORD-300-012-rev-1-Blight-Ordinance-and-Public-Nuisance-for-the-T
own-of-Ledyard.pdf

Attachments:

2. Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive
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https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3406
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=036bcbdf-a9a5-461a-a03a-cca62a3ea070.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=2b28a128-c043-4b2f-ae57-cc51f309385f.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3135
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=4deaf17c-3023-4bcb-86aa-07d89cd3b035.docx
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=6eedebc1-fb67-4810-9896-ba03b2c8eabb.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=1207


Land Use/Planning/Public Works 
Committee

~ AGENDA ~ November 6, 2023

East Drive Park-Jamieson -Saums e-mail Thread-2022-09-27.pdf
East Drive Park-Jamieson e-mail-2022-09-20.pdf
EAST DRIVE -Color-FLYER-NEWS PAPER-2022-07-20.pdf
East Drive Park-Informal Conversation 2022-07-20-Community 
Relations ltr dated 2022-07-02 to Residents-A.pdf

Attachments:

3. Any other New Business proper to come before the Committee.

VII. NEW BUSINESS

1. Spicer Homestead - Historical Research and Photos.

Spicer Homestead Report -Hiistoric Research Sarah Holmes 2022.pdf
Spicerr Ruins- Photos.pdf

Attachments:

2. Discussion and possible action regarding the transition of outstanding/unfinished 
business items to be forwarded to the incoming Land Use/Planning/Public Works 
Committee.

3. Any other New Business proper to come before the Committee.

IV ADJOURNMENT

DISCLAIMER:     Although we try to be timely and accurate these are not official records of the 
Town.
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https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=74319a14-7b79-4d8d-a457-edc5f4121e8b.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=6a7a12eb-9349-4ed7-b780-f1474cc2cc67.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=15f8ee08-ad7d-4b8d-86d5-09b49d544572.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=2da3d697-eb5e-441c-befb-6723eedd7032.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=1282
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3325
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=4ce8910c-d852-4c50-97a2-c67adf266ba4.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=448767f0-cc66-4d21-9213-3287e658dec9.pdf
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3407
https://ledyardct.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=1282


TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard
Highway

Ledyard, CT 06339-1511

File #: 23-2224 Agenda Date: 11/6/2023 Agenda #:

MINUTES

Minutes:
MOTION to approve the following Land Use/Planning/Public Works Minutes:
· Regular Meeting Minutes of October 2, 2023

· Site Walk Minutes of October 20, 2023.
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard Highway

CONNECTICUT Ledyard, CT 06339

TOWN COUNCIL

HYBRID FORMAT
860 464-3203

Roxanne Maher

Chairman Kevin J. Dombrowski MINUTES
LAND USE/PLANNING/PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE –

REGULAR MEETING

Monday, October 2, 2023 6:00 PM Town Hall Annex Building

GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 2, 2023
Page 1 of 7

Submitted to T. Clerk on:11//09/2023/rm

DRAFT
I. CALL TO ORDER – The meeting was called to order by Councilor Paul at 6:00 p.m. at

the Council Chambers, Town Hall Annex Building.

Councilor Paul welcomed all to the Hybird Meeting. He stated for the Town Council Land
Use/Planning/Public Works Committee and members of the Public who were participating via
video conference that the remote meeting information was available on the Agenda that was posted
on the Town’s Website – Granicus-Legistar Meeting Portal.

II. ROLL CALL –

Attendee Name Title Status Location Arrived Departed
Gary Paul Committee Chairman Present In-Person 6:00 pm 6:20 pm
John Marshall Town Councilor Excused
S. Naomi Rodriguez Town Councilor Present In-Person 6:00 pm 6:20 pm
Earl (Ty) Lamb Historic District Commission Present In-Person 6:00 pm 6:16 pm
Karen Parkinson Tri-Town Trail Association Present In-Person 6:00 pm 6:16 pm
Roxanne Maher Administrative Assistant Present Remote 6:00 pm 6:20 pm

III. CITIZENS' PETITIONS

Mr. Earl (Ty) Lamb, 95 Lambtown Road, Ledyard, Historic District Commission.

Mrs. Karen Parkinson, 55 Rose Hill Road, Ledyard, Tri-Town Trail Association President.

Mr. Lamb explained that the Historic District Commission and the Tri-Town Trail
Association were working together to identify local historical sites and create small parks
that were off shoots from the Tri-Town Trail where people could take some time to read
the plaques providing some historical facts regarding the site that would be placed along
the Trail and to take a rest. He noted the two Groups were currently looking at the following
properties and working through the process to get the sites Registered as Historical Sites
with State Archaeological Department:

 Spicer Ruins located on the Clark Farm, 1025 Colonel Ledyard Highway -which they
would be talking about this evening.

 Lambtown Road had a location where they would like to create a Pollinator Garden,
which was on the Groton Open Space Association (GOSA) land.

 Rogerene sites in Ledyard.
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GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 2, 2023
Page 2 of 7

Mr. Lamb stated that he and Mrs. Parkinson were present this evening to discuss the Spicer
Ruins Site that was located on the Clark Farm, 1025 Colonel Ledyard Highway. He stated
the site was already part of the Tri-Town Trail noting that from the Preston Plains Trailhead
the site was about three-miles in. He stated the Spicer Ruins site could also be accessed
from the Parking Lot by the old Red Barn on the Clark Farm by crossing the bridge and
following the trail to the left.

Mr. Lamb went on to explain that the Historic District Commission’s involvement would
be to make a Historical Registered Park in the area of the stonewalls, stream, dual cellars,
and where the old house was.

Mrs. Parkinson stated Ledyard Rotary Club gave the Tri-Town Trail Association $1,000
for fencing and signage. However, she stated that they had not used the money yet, because
they did not know how much of the area the Historic District Commission would want to
encompass for the Park.

Mrs. Parkinson stated currently the site was unprotected noting that the Tri-Town Trail has
been working through the process and have received an Archaeological Site Number. She
explained that the Tri-Town Trail Association received Grant funding from the Community
Foundation noting that some of the money was put aside to put in a crosswalk the Preston
Plains Park Trailhead; and that $3,000 of the grant was used to hire Sarah Holmes, PhD
Archaeology Consultant to conduct the Archaeological Land Record Study to verify that
that the site was the Peter and Mary Spicer Homestead dating back to 1670. She went on
to explain that then they had to submit the verification to the State Archaeological
Organization and that they provided them with the Archaeological Site Number. She
explained that the Site Number does not have any strings attached to it; noting that it just
gives it a number identifying that it was a site. She stated if they moved forward to get the
site preserved and protected then they would have State Laws that could be posted on the
property stating that you could not remove anything, etc. She noted without having the site
protected anyone could desecrate the property without any real punishment, except for a
misdemeanor. She stated if the property was protected under the State Archaeological
Department that there would be much bigger fines should anyone cause damage or remove
anything from the site. However, she explained the Tri-Town Trail’s Mission was not to
protect historical sites, which was the reason the Historic District Commission has agreed
to take-on this project.

Mrs. Parkinson noted the paperwork that was provided for tonight’s meeting was the
Archaeological Study that was conducted, and she provided an overview of the background
provided in the Report regarding the Spicer Ruins site that was located on the Clark Farm,
1025 Colonel Ledyard Highway, Ledyard noting the following:

“The earliest 17th century land deeds granted to Peter Spicer from New London only
provided a vague description of the actual metes and bounds and in many instances are
incomplete.
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GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 2, 2023
Page 3 of 7

Initially, Peter Spicer’s lands were bounded with a swamp on the west and south. Other
early land records identify a brook on the northern bound. Although it was not definitively
proven through title search where Peter Spicer’s first dwelling was located, the landscape
in the vicinity of the “Spicer Rock” contains extensive field systems enclosed within
stonewalls, along with a well and cellar holes that suggest great time depth.

Peter Spicer’s descendants, Edward (2) and John (3) Spicer lived in separate residences
in 1723 John Spicer’s (4) farm included the land recently purchased by John Spicer (4)

from Daniel Whipple of approximately 16 acres 11 rods.

The Whipple purchase became the north line of the Spicer farm measuring 115 rods in
width (east to west) and provided the location of the northeast corner bound at the
brook and highway (located near to the newly installed footbridge on the northwestern
side of the large field at 1025 Colonel Ledyard Highway).

John Spicer’s (4) last will and testament, dated May 6, 1769, stated he left his two sons,
John Spicer (5) and Cyrus Spicer (5), his farm. The estate was equally divided, although
John (4) left Cyrus the house.

The division of John Spicer’s (4) in 1772 describes a 146 acre farm.

John Spicer (5) also receives one half of the orchard lying east of the dwelling house on
the eastern side of the 146 acres.

Survey of division agreement/line:

• to begin the division line at a heap of stones in the north line of said farm 55 (52?)1

rods westerly from northeast corner

• running south from said heap of stones 11 degrees east 150 rods to a heap of stones
south of the barn

• south 7 degrees east 95 ½ (15 ½?) rods to an heap of stones

• south 5 degrees west 22 rods to an heap of stones

• south 7 degrees east 14-1/2 rods to heap of stones on north line of Capt. Robert
Geer land

Survey of John’s orchard:

• one half of orchard lying east of dwelling house

• beginning at southwest corner of George Geer land

• running south 13 degrees east across said orchard to heap of stones by a wall

• east 22 degrees north 11 ½ rods to George Geer’s land

• with said George Geer’s land to the first mentioned bound

• containing 1 acre 20 rods
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GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 2, 2023
Page 4 of 7

The title search indicated the abutters on the Spicer property remain constant over time
in regard to Cyrus Spicer’s inheritance from his father John Spicer (4) in 1769.
Benjamin Geer and George Geer’s property abutted the Spicer land on the east, often
with a brook as a boundary.

To review, the clearest survey regarding the location of any appurtenances including the
Spicer dwelling is from the last will and testament of John Spicer’s (4) in 1769 and the
division of his estate totaling 146 acres inherited by his sons Cyrus and John Spicer in
1772.

Mrs. Parkinson noted that the Archaeological Report included the following
suggestions:

If the Town is interested, a request for an archaeological site number and an
archaeological site form could be filed with the Office of State Archaeology. The site form
would describe, at a minimum, the immediate area to the south of the bridge near “Spicer
Rock”, the possible cellar holes and the stone-well. The archaeological site description
could also include the field system in this area.
Maps related to Spicer landholdings.

Mr. Lamb noted that his role on the Historic District Commission was Preservation and
Research. He stated the Clark Farm was town property, and therefore, the Historic District
Commission would like to request the Town Council place the Spice Ruins under the
Commission’s Administrative Control to continue their work in preserving it as a historic
site and to create a small park.

Councilor Rodriguez requested clarification regarding the location of property. Mrs.
Parkinson stated that the Spice Ruins was within the 101-acre Clark Farm parcel which
was located at 1025 Colonel Ledyard Highway. She stated that currently Mr. Walter
Majcher leased both sides of the Joe Clark Brook for farming to grow hay and corn, noting
that Mr. Majcher was not able to get to the other side of the Brook because there was no
bridge. She stated as they could see on the map (above) the Spicer Homestead re was a
rectangular area further north on the property.

NE
NW

division
in

field at
Colonel

Hw
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GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 2, 2023
Page 5 of 7

The LUPPW Committee, Mrs. Parkinson and Mr. Lamb reviewed the parcel on the Town’s
Geographic Information System (GIS) Mapping System. Mr. Lamb pointed out the Spicer
Rock and he noted that they would like to preserve about one to two-acres around the rock
explaining that the Spicer Rock would be about in the middle of the preserved area. He
stated the Spicer Ruins was in the hilly wooded area of the property, noting that where Mr.
Majcher was farming was quite a distance away in the field area. He stated the Spicer Ruins
was about three-miles from the Preston Plains Park Trailhead and about one and half miles
coming into the property from the other side near the old Red Barn.

Mrs. Parkinson stated it appears that the area has been undisturbed since the house burned
down many years ago and she noted the following photographs were also included in the
meeting packet:

Spicer Ruins
Site Access Bridge
Actual Photos of:

Existing Foundations
Rock Wall Pens

Old Orchard

SPICER RUINS

Lidar showing Rock Wall Pens

Foundations and Well
Existing Walls

Actual Photos of:
Spicer Rock

Spicer Well

8



GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 2, 2023
Page 6 of 7

The LUPPW Committee noted the Clark Farm was currently under the Town Council’s
Administrative Control They agreed to schedule a Stie Walk on Friday, October 20, 2023 at
9:00 a.m. to walk the property as they continued to research the process to preserve the site and
to identify the process possibly assign a site within the Clark Farm property to the Historic
District Commission to provide the Administrative oversight.

Councilor Paul thanked Mrs. Parkinson and Mr. Lamb for attending tonight’s meeting.

Mrs. Parkinson and Mr. Lamb left the meeting at 6:16 p.m.

RESULT: CONTINUED Next Meeting:11/06/2023 6:00 p.m.

IV. PRESENTATIONS/INFORMATIONAL ITEMS- None.

V. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF PRIOR MEETING MINUTES

MOTION to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of August 7, 2023
Moved by Councilor Paul, seconded by Councilor Rodriguez

VOTE: 2 - 0 Approved and so declared

IV. OLD BUSINESS

1. Enforcement of regulations to address blight issues.

Councilor Paul noted that the last Report the LUPPW Committee received was in July,
2023.

Councilor Rodrigez stated that she received a comment from a Resident and that she would
speak to Blight Enforcement Officer Eric Treaster; and provide an update at the LUPPW
Committee’s November 6, 2023 meeting.

RESULT: DISCUSSED/CONITNUED Next Meeting:11/06/2023 6:00 p.m.

2. Security and safety concerns regarding the Park on East Drive (Christy Hill Park).

Councilor Paul stated that he checked with Police Chief John Rich noting there have been
no new issues reported. He stated he recently visited the Park noting that it looked great. He
thanked the Polce Department, Parks & Recreation Director Scott Johnson, Jr. and Public
Works Department for all of their work and he also thanked the Residents for their involvement
and support.
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GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 2, 2023
Page 7 of 7

Councilor Rodriguez stated that she had not spoken to Mr. Jamison since their last meeting,
ant that she would have an update for their November 6, 2023 meeting.

RESULT: DISCUSSED/CONTINUED Next Meeting: 11/06/2023 6:00 p.m.

3. Any other Old Business proper to come before the Committee. – None.

V. NEW BUSINESS

1. MOTION to recommend the Town Council extend Archery Hunting on Certain Town
Owned Lands and Certain Open Space Properties for one-year in accordance with
provisions in Ordinance#100-018 (rev. 1) "An Ordinance Providing Archery Hunting on
Certain Town Owned Lands and Certain Open Space Properties".
Moved by Councilor Rodriguez, seconded by Councilor Paul
Discussion: Councilor Paul stated Ordinance#100-018 (rev. 1) provided for Archery
Hunting on Certain Town Owned Lands and Certain Open Space Properties. He stated in
accordance with Section 4. “Annual Expiration” the Ordinance would expire annually at
the end of the calendar year, unless a vote of the Town Council was taken to approve to
extend it for one year. He stated that this was simply an Administrative Action.

VOTE: 2 – 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: 2 – 0 APPROVED AND SO DECLARED
MOVER: S. Naomi Rodriguez, Town Councilor
SECONDER: Gary Paul, Town Councilor
AYES: Gary Paul, Naomi Rodriguez
EXCUSED: John Marshall

2. Any other New Business proper to come before the Committee. None.

IX. ADJOURNMENT-

Councilor Rodriguez moved the meeting be adjourned, seconded by Councilor Paul.
VOTE: 2 - 0 Approved and so declared, the meeting was adjourned at 6:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Gary Paul
Committee Chairman
Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard Highway

CONNECTICUT Ledyard, CT 06339

TOWN COUNCIL

HYBRID FORMAT
860 464-3203

Roxanne Maher

Chairman Kevin J. Dombrowski MINUTES
LAND USE/PLANNING/PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE –

SITE WALK

Friday, October 20, 2023 9:00 AM Spicer Ruins- Clark Farm Property

GP/rm Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee – October 20, 2023
Page 1 of 1

Submitted to T. Clerk on:11/08/2023/rm

DRAFT

The Site Walk gathered at 1025 Colonel Ledyard Highway at 9:00 a.m.

Present were Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee members Councilor Paul,
Councilor Marshall and Councilor Rodriguez.

Also present was Tri-Town Trail Association President Karen Parkinson.

The Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee walked the Spicer Ruins Site with Mrs.
Parkinson, that was located within the Clark Farm Property.

The Group discussed some historical facts about the site along with information about the
Tri Town Trail (Bluff Point to Preston Plains Park).

The Site Walk concluded at 10:30 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Gary Paul
Committee Chairman
Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard
Highway

Ledyard, CT 06339-1511

File #: 23-1953 Agenda Date: 11/6/2023 Agenda #: 3.

LAND USE

Subject/Application:
Continued discussion regarding the progress of enforcing regulations to address blight issues.

Background:
The purpose for the LUPPW Committee to review the status of Blight issues was to monitor how effective Ordinance
#300-012 (rev 1) 300-012 “An Ordinance Concerning Blight and Public Nuisance for the Town of Ledyard” was and to
see if the Ordinance needed to be adjusted.

Meeting Action Detail:
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 

Department of Land Use and Planning 

Juliet Hodge, Director 

741 Colonel Ledyard Highway, Ledyard, CT 06339 

Telephone: (860) 464-3215 

Email: planner@ledyardct.org 

 

BLIGHT REPORT FOR LUPW COMMITTEE 

1. NEW COMPLAINTS : 

V=VERIFIED 

 4 Coachman Pike—Blight/debris pile with rodent sightings (V) (R) 

 47 Laurel Leaf—Junk/Blight (V) (R) 

 87 Stone Court—Blight pile (V) (R) 

 55 Eagle Ridge Drive—Blight pile (V) (R) 

 16 Coachman Pike—Trash/dumping (V) (R) 

 Ledgewood Drive —Junk multiple properties (V) 

 14 Meetinghouse Lane—Blighted lawn, trash/dumping, dilapidated shed (V) 

 33 Stonybrook Rd. – Excessive Garbage (V) (R) 

 7 River Dr. Blighted buildings - (V) 

 7 Summit Dr. – Junk (V) (R) 

 

2. NEW BLIGHT CASES OPENED THAT REMAIN UNRESOLVED 

7 River Drive—Request for Voluntary Compliance sent 6/20/23 for damaged/blighted structures; letter 

returned to sender; letter readdressed to executor at 11 Allyn Lane 7/3/23; will continue to monitor. 

10 Ledgewood Drive —Junk; Site visit 7/10/23 to confirm. RVC Sent 7/19. No response 

12 Ledgewood Drive —Junk; Site visit 7/10/23 to confirm. RVC Sent 7/18. No response  

14 Meetinghouse Lane—Blighted lawn, trash/dumping, dilapidated shed. – Inspection 7/17/23 to confirm. 

Possible renovation work. Will reinspect. 

3. OPEN BLIGHT CASES: OLD/ONGOING 

528 Colonel Ledyard Highway - Notice of Citation Assessment sent 5/9/23 in the amount of $14,600; 

conducted an additional inspection on 6/26/23 (no improvement), sent Right to Hearing same date; after phone 

calls (6/20/26 & 6/26/23) and Planning and Zoning Office visit (6/22/23), Mr. DeChesser (owner) assured 

that there would be improvement by 7/3/23; 7/6/23 inspection showed minimal improvement from the front 

yard; according to Mr. DeChesser, the vehicles that were removed are not coming back, and the new vehicles 

were from the back (some are to run his business), will continue to monitor. 

18 Crestview Dr.—Notice of Citation Assessment sent 5/9/23 in the amount of $15,300; no response and 

Certified mail NOT returned; re-inspection 6/6/23 (minimal improvement) only; hand delivered 6/12/23. 

Right to Hearing sent 6/20/23 and posted on property 6/21/23; will continue to monitor. 

130 Vinegar Hill Road– Request for Voluntary Compliance 5/16/23; reinspection 6/6/23, some 

improvement; sent a letter stating general compliance if the dumpster removed 6/15/23; will continue to 

monitor. 

26 Lake St.- Not at the point that it is considered fully blighted. Monitoring monthly. 
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411 Colonel Ledyard Highway– Citation sent 5/22/23 in the amount of $69,900. Received FOIA request 

for all documents relating to the enforcement. Spoke to Bill Spicer on 5/31; Mr. Spicer agreed to clean the 

property. 6/27/23 inspection revealed continued violation, sent instructions for full compliance 7/3/23; will 

continue to monitor. 

40 Blacksmith Drive– Notice of Violation and Intent to Cite sent 5/15/23; Certified letter sent, then returned 

to sender (hand delivered 6/14/23); reinspection 7/6/23, letter no longer on mailbox, no vehicles in driveway, 

junk still in front yard; will continue to monitor. 

103 Inchcliffe Drive– Notice of Violation and Intent to Cite sent 5/15/23; Owner (Mr. Caldwell) came in on 

5/31/23 to discuss; requested additional time to clean-up (granted an additional 30 days); 6/27/23 drive by 

inspection, removed vehicles, blight in front of garage remains; letter requesting additional compliance sent 

7/3/23, will continue to monitor. 

22 Anderson Drive– Notice of Continued Blight sent 5/15/23; Holding Company for property called; will 

address blight issues; stated that the garage may be demolished within 60 days; inspected 6/29/23, continued 

violation; will continue to monitor.  

1711 Route 12 – Request for Voluntary Compliance sent 6/8/23 for the abandoned/blighted house. Returned 

to sender 6/26/23; sent to attorney in charge of the estate 6/26/23, and sent to address from most recent tax 

payment records 7/3/23; will continue to monitor. 

7 Sleepy Hollow Pentway— Notice of Violation Blight sent 6/8/23; Bill (owner) agreed to clean property for 

a reinspection before July 17th (having surgery); site visit 7/6/23, confirmed significant ongoing progress; 

will continue to monitor. 

1644 Route 12—Letter requesting plan for bringing Blighted/dilapidated structures to compliance sent 

7/3/23; Phone conversation with Karen Majalian, going to hire contractors to remedy blighted structures, 

lawn mowed monthly as well as additional landscaping; will continue to monitor. 

8 Robin Lane–Kathy Hodge reached out 5/30/23 representing National Field Representatives (NFR), the 

company responsible for the foreclosure (in response to the 12/07/22 NOV Blight); NFR going to contract 

out removing the cars and landscaping concerns from complaint; at least one unregistered MV on the property 

for the 6/14/23 and 7/6/23 inspections. Emailed NFR 7/6/23 about bringing property into compliance, NFR 

replied via voicemail they are no longer responsible for the property; will reach out to the owner.  

58 Avery Hill—No communication from owners; re-inspected 6/6/23 (no change). Notice of Violation and 

Intent to Cite sent 6/7/23, certified mail receipt received; reinspected 7/6/23, no improvement, Citation sent 

7/11/23 in the amount of $600.00; Spoke with new owner, MV issue being addressed. Will continue to 

monitor. 

4. CLOSED BLIGHT CASES THIS QUARTER: 

Old: 

7 Chestnut Lane – House in disrepair/rodents/Gen. Blight: Inspected 5/30/23. Contractors on site cleaning 

up.  

949 Long Cove Rd. – Junk pile. New owner purchased property. Junk removed. Inspected 6/14/23.  

New: 

4 Coachman Pike— Request for Voluntary Compliance 6/14/23 for trash/dumping; 7/6/23 reinspection 

confirmed pile of trash removed. 

47 Laurel Leaf Drive—Request for Voluntary Compliance sent 7/3/23 for trash/Blight complaint; inspection 

7/10/23 No violation observed. 
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87 Stone Court: Blight Pile/Rodents – Inspected 6/28/23. Violation not visible from Stone Court.  

55 Eagle Ridge Drive— Request for Voluntary Compliance sent 6/28/23 for a trash/Blight pile; reinspection 

7/10/23 No violation observed.  

16 Coachman Pike – Trash/dumping - Not enough for a violation; inspected 6/13/23, could not see behind 

house.  

33 Stonybrook Road—Unable to view the property due to the long driveway for first inspection of a garbage 

complaint 6/27/23; Letter requesting an inspection sent 6/14/23; reinspected the property 6/27/23 and no trash 

was on the property. 

27 Long Cove Rd. – Junk outside: Couch removed as of 7/13/23.  

7 Summit Dr. - Complaint trash/dumping—Site visit to confirm 7/10/23 – No violation observed. 
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard
Highway

Ledyard, CT 06339-1511

File #: 22-020 Agenda Date: 11/6/2023 Agenda #: 2.

LAND USE

Subject/Application:
Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Background:
Residents have expressed concerns regarding illicit behavior and safety concerns at the Park on East Drive.

Residents have met with the Mayor Allyn, III, Police Chief John Rich, and Parks & Recreation Director Scott
Johnson, Jr. to discuss some vulgar graffiti that  had been painted in the park.

Many town departments have been involved to try to resolve issues, including the Mayor’s Office, Police
Department, Public Works Department,  and the Parks & Recreation Department.

With the warmer weather activity at East Street Park was expected to increase the Police Department would be
step  up patrols.

Land Use Director/Town Planner:
(type text here)

Meeting Action Detail:

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  06/05/2023:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  Discussed/Continued

Minute Note:
Councilor Rodriguez stated that she spoke to one of the Residents and she noted that everything seemed fine at
the Park.

Councilor Paul stated that he checked with Police Chief John Rich and that there have been no issues reported.
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File #: 22-020 Agenda Date: 11/6/2023 Agenda #: 2.

Councilor Paul stated that he checked with Police Chief John Rich and that there have been no issues reported.
He stated with the warmer weather that they anticipated the activity at the Park on East Drive would increase.

Parks, Recreation & Senior Citizens Director Scott Johnson, Jr. stated once the new Combined Parks,
Recreation & Senior Citizens Commission was in-place that they would be scheduling a meeting to be held at
Park on East Drive. He stated he would keep the LUPPW Committee informed when the meeting date has been
set.

Action:  Discussed/Continued

________________________________________________________________________

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  05/01/2023:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  Discussed/Continued

Minute Note:

Councilor Paul stated although he did not have a Report regarding the Park on East Drive that the Community
Relations Committee and the Parks and Recreation Commission were planning to meet with the area residents at the
Park.

Councilor Paul went on to note that the Parks & Recreation Commission with the Community Relations Committee
have also talked about touring/visiting the many recreational parks in town such as:

· Aljen Heights Park
· Erickson Park
· Highlands Lake
· Bush Pond - Lantern Hill Waterfront Park (Graham Property)

Councilor Paul stated with the warmer weather that they anticipated the activity at the Park on East Drive would
increase. He stated work that was done to improve safety such as the lights, clearing the brush along the entrance,
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locking the gate, the  wood chips around the playscapes and other work that was done looked great!

Action:  Discussed/Continued

__________________________________________________________________________

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  04/03/2023:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  Discussed/Continued

Minute Note:

Councilor Paul stated although he did not have a Report regarding the Park on East Drive that he the
Community Relations Committee and the Parks and Recreation Commission were planning to have a
meeting with the area residents. He stated in speaking with Parks & Recreation Director Scott Johnson, Jr.
that he was planning to hold the meeting in May, 2023.

The LUPPW Committee discussed since the Community Relations Committee would be working with the
Parks and Recreation Commission whether they wanted to keep this item on the LUPPW Committee agenda
going forward. Chairman Dombrowski stated because it originated with the LUPPW Committee and
involved safety concerns at that the park that they keep this item on the LUPPW Committee Agenda. The
Committee agreed.

Action:  Discussed/Continued

_____________________________________________________________________

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  03/06/2023:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  No Action

Minute Note:
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No update.

_____________________________________________________________

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  02/06/2023:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  No Action

Minute Note:
No update.

Action : No Action

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  01/09/2023:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  Continued

Minute Note:
Councilor Paul stated he visited the Park on East Drive and he noted the positive progress that has been made
with the new lights, etc. He stated in speaking to Chief Rich regarding activity at the Park that the last call was
in response to some rambunctious kids at the park in October, 2022. He stated Parks and Recreation and the
Police Department have been doing a great job.

Councilor Rodriguez stated that she spoke with Mr. Jamison on January 8, 2023 noting that had the following
comments:

· Parks and Recreation was doing a great job with locking the gate every night.

· The new lights were great.

· According to Mr. Jamison, the Police Departments response to the Park was 20-minutes. Mr. Jamison stated
that:
o Ledyard needed to hire more police to reduce response times; or
o Request mutual aid from surrounding town’s if the Ledyard’s Police could not respond in a more-timely

fashion.
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Chairman Dombrowski noted with the winter weather and getting darker earlier that there has been less
activity at the Park.

Councilor Marshall noted Mr. Jamison’s comments that Councilor Rodriguez relayed regarding the Police
Department’s response time. He stated that Mr. Jamison’s comments were unrealistic and not reasonable.

Councilor Paul stated the purpose of keeping the Park on East Drive on their agenda was to monitor the
progress the Park improvements, noting that the discussion was regarding East Drive Park (Christy Hill
Park).

Action:  Continued

____________________________________________________________________________

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  12/05/2022:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  Continued

Minute Note:
Councilor Paul stated he visited the Park on East Drive and he noted the positive progress that has been made with the
new lights, etc.

Action:  Continued

________________________________________________________________________

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  11/07/2022:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  Continued

Minute Note:

Chairman Dombrowski noted in speaking to a resident that they were pleased with that the lights were working
and that wood chips for the playscape area had arrived.
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Councilor Paul stated he visited the Park on East Drive and he noted the positive progress that has been made.

Action:  Continued
___________________________________________________________________________

Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee Meeting  10/03/2022:

File #: 22020 Version:  1

Type: Land Use

Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive

Action:  Continued

Minute Note:

Councilor Paul noted Mr. Jamison’s e-mail dated September 27, 2022 which included photographs of the new
lights. He stated the electricity has been connected to the poles and the lights looked beautiful.

Councilor Rodriguez stated they were making progress at the Park, noting that the lights have been installed
and turned on and that the railroad ties have been delivered. She thanked Mr. Jamison for moving the ties out of
the way of the swing set. She noted Parks & Recreation Director Scott Johnson, Jr. talked with the Mayor
regarding the special type of paint that was required to cover the graffiti. She stated although progress was slow
that it was being made. She stated she looked forward to seeing the Park next Spring, 2023 with the warmer
weather.

Councilor Paul stated in his conversation with Parks & Recreation Director Scott Johnson, Jr. they discussed
visiting the Park to see the lights turned on. He thanked Mr. and Mrs. Jamison for their interest in the Park and
continued updates. He stated they were moving in the right direction.

LUPPW Cmt Meeting 9/19/2022
File #: 22020 <https://ledyardct.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?

ID=5741901&GUID=42D8BE98-A4A3-47E4-9E1B-A36DA8A27DF6> Version: 1

Type: Land Use �����
Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive �����
Action: No Action (Continued)

Minute Note:
Councilor Rodriguez noted although the Parks & Recreation Commission had planned to hold their September
20, 2022 meeting at the Park on East Drive that there was a change in plans; noting that the Parks & Recreation
Commission would not be holding their September meeting at the Park.
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Councilor Paul, Liaison to the Parks & Recreation Commission, noted at tomorrow night’s meeting he would
ask the Parks & Recreation Commission whether they planned to reschedule holding one of their meetings at
the Park on East Drive.

LUPPW Cmt Meeting 8/1/2022

File #: 22020

<https://ledyardct.legista

r.com/LegislationDetail.as

px?

ID=5741901&GUID=42D

8BE98-A4A3-47E4-9E1B-

A36DA8A27DF6>

Version: 1

Type: Land Use �����
Title: Status update regarding security and safety concerns regarding Park on East Drive �����

Councilor Paul noted the Community Relations cancelled their July 20, 2022 Regular Meeting and held an Informal
Conversation with residents at the Park on East Drive. He stated about 15 residents attended the event along with many
Town Councilors and Parks & Recreation Director Scott Johnson, Jr. He stated the idea was to discuss important issues
regarding safety concerns at the Park. He noted at times the conversation was a bit contentious, but overall, it turned out
to be a positive event, noting that they discussed a number of good ideas to bring back to their respective committees and
the neighbors were encouraged to continue to talk to each other and to become more involved in the process as well. He
stated although the progress has been slow that they have made some headway with the installation of additional lighting
and brush removal. He  stated they learned a lot about the Park and a lot about each other.

Councilor Rodriguez stated that she agreed that the Informal Conversation with residents at the Park on East
Drive on July 20, 2022 was a little heated at times. However, she stated that they were moving in the right
direction. She also noted that Parks & Recreation Director Scott Johnson, Jr. stated the Parks & Recreation
Commission would hold their September 20, 2022 meeting at the Park on East Drive.

Action: No Action (Continued)
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Park at East Drive

INFORMAL CONVERSATION

WEDNESDAY, JULY 20, 2022

6:30 p.m.

Please Stop by and Join the

Community Relations Committee

in an informal conversation regarding

topics of interest to our community.

Your Comments are Important to us!
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard
Highway

Ledyard, CT 06339-1511

File #: 23-2143 Agenda Date: 11/6/2023 Agenda #: 1.

AGENDA REQUEST
INFORMATIONAL ITEM

Subject:
Spicer Homestead - Historical Research and Photos.

Background:
(type text here)

Department Comment/Recommendation:
(type text here)
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Sarah Holmes, PhD 
Archaeology Consultant 
860 501-1446 slh@att.net 
 
Tri Town Trail Association 
Karen Parkinson, President  
860 464-1559 
karen@thepaddockinc.com 
 
 
November 21, 2022  
 
 

Annotated Report on Land Deed Research for the  
            Spicer Homestead in Ledyard, CT.  
 
 
 
 

The earliest 17th century land deeds granted to Peter Spicer from New London only provide a 
vague description of the actual metes and bounds and in many instances are incomplete.  
 
Initially, Peter Spicer’s lands were bounded with a swamp on the west and south. Other early 
land records identify a brook on the northern bound.  Although it was not definitively proven 
through title search where Peter Spicer’s first dwelling was located, the landscape in the vicinity 
of the “Spicer Rock” contains extensive field systems enclosed within stonewalls, along with a 
well and cellar holes that suggest great time depth.     
 
Peter Spicer’s descendants, Edward (2) and John (3) Spicer lived in separate residences in 1723      
 
John Spicer’s (4) farm included the land recently purchased by John Spicer (4) from Daniel 
Whipple of approximately 16 acres 11 rods.  
 
The Whipple purchase became the north line of the Spicer farm measuring 115 rods in width 
(east to west) and provided the location of the northeast corner bound at the brook and 
highway (located near to the newly installed footbridge on the northwestern side of the large 
field at 1025 Colonel Ledyard Highway). 
 
John Spicer’s (4) last will and testament, dated May 6, 1769, stated he left his two sons, John 
Spicer (5) and Cyrus Spicer (5), his farm.  The estate was equally divided, although John (4) left 
Cyrus the house.  
 
The division of John Spicer’s (4) in 1772 describes a 146 acre farm.   
 

73



2 

 

John Spicer (5) also receives one half of the orchard lying east of the dwelling house on the 
eastern side of the 146 acres.  
 

Survey of division agreement/line: 

 to begin the division line at a heap of stones in the north line of said farm 55 (52?)1 rods 
westerly from northeast corner 

 running south from said heap of stones 11 degrees east 150 rods to a heap of stones south 
of the barn 

 south 7 degrees east 95 ½ (15 ½?) rods to an heap of stones 

 south 5 degrees west 22 rods to an heap of stones 

 south 7 degrees east 14-1/2 rods to heap of stones on north line of Capt. Robert Geer 
land  

 
Survey of John’s orchard: 

 one half of orchard lying east of dwelling house 

 beginning at southwest corner of George Geer land 

 running south 13 degrees east across said orchard to heap of stones by a wall 

 east 22 degrees north 11 ½ rods to George Geer’s land 

 with said George Geer’s land to the first mentioned bound  

 containing 1 acre 20 rods  
 
 
The title search indicated the abutters on the Spicer property remain constant over time in 
regard to Cyrus Spicer’s inheritance from his father John Spicer (4) in 1769.  Benjamin Geer and 
George Geer’s property abutted the Spicer land on the east, often with a brook as a boundary. 
 
To review, the clearest survey regarding the location of any appurtenances including the Spicer 
dwelling is from the last will and testament of John Spicer’s (4) in 1769 and the division of his 
estate totaling 146 acres inherited by his sons Cyrus and John Spicer in 1772.   
 
Suggestions: 
 
If the Town is interested, a request for an archaeological site number and an archaeological site 
form could be filed with the Office of State Archaeology.  The site form would describe, at a 
minimum, the immediate area to the south of the bridge near “Spicer Rock”, the possible cellar 
holes and the stone-well.  The archaeological site description could also include the field system 
in this area.  

                                                           
1 The ink is faded on this page and difficult to decipher, the dimension could be 52 rods, although 55 rods is the 

more likely candidate  
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Maps related to Spicer landholdings. 

 

Fig 1.  LIDAR of northern bound established for Cyrus Spicer’s division of his father Hon. M. 
John Spicer’s estate in 1772 measuring 55 rods in length beginning at the northeast corner at the 
brook just above or at the newly installed TTT bridge. Also note two anomalies or depressions 
visible in the middle of the field. (https://cteco.maps.arcgis.com/) 

 

  

NE corner 

NW corner 

division line 

in 1772 

field at 1025 

Colonel Ledyard 

Hwy 
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Fig. 2 Mark-up of Ledyard GIS property map. (https://www.mapsonline.net/ledyardct/) 

GLR 6/216 1769 
89 ac. Eddy farm abutted 

north on Spicer 

115 rod section in 
Spicer north line 

in 1769 

Cyrus Spicer NE 
corner at brook 

Division line of John Spicer 
heirs - jog in line is 150 rods 
south (possible location of 
heap of stones south of barn) 

 

Cyrus Spicer’s 
division  

76



5 

 

 

Fig. 3 Mark-up of Ledyard GIS map (https://www.mapsonline.net/ledyardct/) 

Eastern boundary line of 
Spicer with Geer was at the 

brook 

Possible location of 
orchard divided 
between John and 
Cyrus Spicer 

South of the brook 
identified as 

archaeologically 
sensitive area 

Extensive field system, 
remnant stone walls, cellar 
hole, well and large glacial 
erratic (Spicer Rock) 
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Fig. 4  TTT map marks location of “Spicer Rock”. Note wall east of the rock that zigs and zags 
with approximately a 10 rod sections of wall, possibly the location of John Spicer’s orchard.  
 

 

Fig. 5  TTT LIDAR image mark-up of location of “Spicer Rock”, with visible section of zig 
zagging wall to the east and identifies extensive walled in field system.  
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Spicer Ruins
Site Access Bridge

Actual Photos of:

Existing Foundations

Rock Wall Pens

Old Orchard
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Spicer Ruins 

Lidar showing Rock Wall Pens, 
Foundations and well

Actual Photos of:

Existing walls

Spicer Rock

Spicer Well
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard
Highway

Ledyard, CT 06339-1511

File #: 23-2225 Agenda Date: 11/6/2023 Agenda #: 2.

AGENDA REQUEST
GENERAL DISCUSSION ITEM

Subject:
Discussion and possible action regarding the transition of outstanding/unfinished business items to be
forwarded to the incoming Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee.

Background:

To provide for a seamless transition and for continuity the Town Council and its Subcommittees have
traditionally identified and forwarded to the incoming Committee business items they believed warranted
additional attention/action.

Department Comment/Recommendation:
(type text here)
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TOWN OF LEDYARD 741 Colonel Ledyard
Highway

Ledyard, CT 06339-1511

File #: 22-096 Agenda Date: 11/6/2023 Agenda #: 3.

AGENDA REQUEST
GENERAL DISCUSSION ITEM

Subject:
Any other New Business proper to come before the Committee.

Background:
(type text here)

Department Comment/Recommendation:
(type text here)
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